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Happy New Year!!!  
As I began to consider the articles for the first newsletter of 2009, I reminisced about what has occurred in the past few months.  From the formation of this new team to all the initial successes which have been achieved, things have been very good.  But at this time, perhaps the one thing which stands out the most was the recent New Year’s Eve practice.
Since 1999, I have been fortunate as a coach to host an annual New Year’s Eve Marathon swim.  The basic premise is the swimmers of the Senior training group will do a 500-yard warm-up swim at the beginning of practice and a 500-yard easy swim at the end.  Between the 500’s is where things get “ugly.”

The bulk of the practice is to swim the current number of years (to three places) times 100-yard swims.  In other words, in 1999, the Seniors did 199 x 100 yards = 19,900.  Add the warm-up and easy swims and the total is 20,900.  But wait, there’s more (and there always is!).

After the very last 100-yard swim, there is a good luck New Year’s swim: a 100-yard freestyle swim for time!  As if swimming nearly 13 miles in about 5 hours isn’t enough, adding a 100 for time is just mean!!!  But this last 100 is crucial to how the swimmers might do in the new year.  The goal of this particular 100 is to swim within 5% of their best time or faster.  Fortunately, every swimmer who has completed this special practice has gone on to achieve their goals for the rest of the year.
This year saw some changes to the New Year’s Marathon.  First, the swimmers in Senior and Gold started with a 500 warm-up, then had to do 208 x 100’s, plus the New Year’s Race, and swam down another 500 which equaled 21,900 total yards.

The second change was that swimmers in Silver did a version of the Marathon; a 500-yard warm-up, then swim 60 x 100’s, plus the 100-yard New Year’s race and the 500 warm-up and easy to total 7,100 yards.  This was by far the highest volume of yards done by swimmers in Silver.  
And finally, the swimmers in Bronze even had a New Year’s Marathon swim.  These fine young swimmers knew nothing about was going on, but stepped up and completed a 200-yard warm-up and then swam 30 x 75’s for a grand total of 2,450 yards… a huge accomplishment for our 6-9 year olds.
A single practice such as this encompasses the core philosophy of the Riptides – Education, Participation and Graduation.  The fundamental educational element was technique for all groups.  Albeit the practice read difficult, it’s not really as difficult as one would think.  The swimmers of all training groups had very specific technique details to train.  From streamlining to the flags all the time, to concentrating on high-elbow swimming, to large amounts of freestyle and IM’s, the New Year’s Marathon is a marathon of technique.

Participation at this practice is a great achievement because it is one of most physically challenging practices of the year due to its duration and it also tests the mental fortitude of every swimmer.  It is the opinion of the coaching staff that any swimmer who is able to begin and complete this practice can rest assured that nothing else the swimmer does the rest of the year will be so difficult.  No other practice or meet will challenge a swimmer like the New Year’s Marathon.  Success in this practice permits the swimmer to graduate to the next level.
Graduation to the next level of training is something coaches are always pushing swimmers to.  If any swimmer, or their parent, was asked if he or she could complete 2,450-, 7,100- or 21,900 yards, respective of each training group, then the answer would most likely would have been “no”.    Now that our swimmers have completed their Marathon, nothing can stop them from achieving their goals.

Challenges can come in every shape and form, expected and unexpected.  The Senior and Gold swimmers have known for months what would happen on New Year’s Eve and didn’t hesitate.  Swimmers in Silver only knew they would practice for 2 full hours, more than usual (however, we did inform parents what was going to happen!).  Swimmers in Bronze just showed up without any clue.  Our swimmers were challenged physically and mentally and they were successful.  Congratulations to our athletes, they each truly accomplished an impressive feat.

"Desire creates the power." -- Raymond Holliwell
Meet Sponsors:

The first Myrtle Beach Riptide-hosted meets are nearly upon us.  With less than 2 weeks until the Winter Invitational, about 4 weeks until the Lowstate Qualifier and just about a 6 weeks to the Grand Prix Championships, now is the time for parents to contact their potential meet sponsors regarding advertising in the heat sheets.

Please be sure to check the list of businesses which have been contacted (you must be logged in to see the list under the Events tab).  Any business which agrees to place ads must send to Coach Jimmy a copy of the ad or a jpeg or gif file of the ad.  Ads for the Winter Invitational are due to Coach Jimmy no later than January 12, 2009.
Parent/Swimmer Education:
This month’s topic is primarily for our female swimmers and their parents.  This article comes from USA-Swimming.  Because the majority of the MB Riptides are female, this is great information for them.

Helping Adolescent Swimmers Deal with Their Menstrual Cycle
by Dr. Becky Morgan


Are you a young girl on your team who will experience their first menses this season?
Do you not swim during the menstrual cycle?
Have you thought about quitting swimming because of the fear of having to deal with menstrual issues? 


If you answered YES to any of these questions, you may find the following information useful in dealing with the concerns that many young female swimmers and their parents have regarding training and menstruation.

Step One: Talk to the parents. Many times a mom or an older sister can help dispel myths and explain the whole menstrual “thing” so that a younger girl will not be so horrified.

About the tampon issue... It’s not always easy to solve. First, identify someone with whom the athlete is comfortable (i.e. a parent or a close teammate) to make sure they instruct the athlete in the proper use of tampons, starting with the most slender model. Some girls have issues with the applicator being a bit painful, so the OB brand is recommended because they are small and don't require an applicator. However, the athlete might not like having to insert the tampon manually. If this doesn't work, a visit to the family doctor for an exam is recommended to ensure that there are anatomical problems. Having a male coach deal with this issue is not recommended, as this often magnifies the embarrassment factor.

About cramps... Cramps are often accompanied by symptoms such as nausea, vomiting, excessive fatigue and general malaise. Treating these symptoms with medications (anti-inflammatory or oral contraceptive, depending on how severe the symptoms are) often improves participation and performance in affected athletes. There is also value in listening to the athlete and addressing/treating PMS symptoms. Preventing heavy bleeding by regulating periods with oral contraceptives proves especially helpful in swimmers.

About Irregular Bleeding... There are many reasons for irregular bleeding. Some young ladies have irregular bleeding regardless of their activity level. Most of these folks have anovulatory cycles (meaning they don't ovulate every cycle because of some disturbance in the hormone secretion). Others have abnormal cycles when they are most active because the activity causes irregularity in the hormone secretions. Every individual responds differently to changes in the hormonal patterns--some will just quit having periods, and others will just have wacky, unpredictable cycles. If these cycles continue to be really unpredictable, the uterus will have mixed messages and may just bleed all the time (how lucky can one be?). So, the moral of this story is--if those cycles are really irregular (too frequent or not frequent enough), the young lady needs to see a good primary care or ob/gyn and have an exam, have some labs done to check thyroid and some other hormones, and then consider regulation of the period with contraceptives if all else is ok and the bleeding (or lack thereof) is a problem.

About Performance... There is no strong evidence to show that the menstrual cycle affects athletic performance. Typically, it is the symptoms related to the cycle that interfere with training. Addressing these issues first may be a tremendous help in the long run.

Dr. Rebecca "Becky" Morgan is in her fourth year as the team physician for the University of Tennessee Lady Vols. She is board certified in Family Practice and has a Certificate of Added Qualifications in Sports Medicine. Dr. Morgan received her Medical Doctorate from the University of South Alabama and completed her Family Practice Residency Training at the University of Alabama School of Medicine in Huntsville. She also served her Sports Medicine Fellowship at UASOM-Huntsville in 1996. Dr. Morgan completed a volunteer physician internship at the Olympic Training Center in Chula Vista, Calif., and also has experience with international competition through her work with the USA Swimming Program. She is a current and active member of the USA Swimming Sports Medicine Committee.
Announcements:

January 9 - Board meeting at 7:00pm; location to be announced.  The primary topic of discussion will be the upcoming MB Riptides Winter Invitational swim meet.
January 16-18 – MB Riptides Winter Invitational.

January 30-February 1 - MB Low-state Qualifier. 

Birthdays:

Garrett Blais, 3rd; Jack King, 16th; Quinna Muthard, 19th. 
